

THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY PUBLICATIONS

SPP Briefing Paper

Volume 13:9

May 2020

RUSSIAN GEOPOLITICAL OBJECTIVES IN THE CURRENT OIL PRICE CRISIS AND THE IMPLICATIONS FOR CANADA^{*}

Sergey Sukhankin

SUMMARY

The Russia-Saudi oil price war that devastated energy markets in March also illuminated the Kremlin's thinking. It revealed Russia's fears and just how far it's prepared to go to prevent them from becoming reality, even at the cost of wrecking promising alliances. In 2016, Russia and Saudi Arabia agreed to cooperate in managing oil prices through the OPEC+ agreement. Their partnership deepened to the extent that the Kremlin excused some of Saudi Arabia's recent dirty deeds, while the Saudis began making overtures to draw the Russians away from Iran in the Middle East.

That came to an end after Russia rejected OPEC's proposal to cut production by 1.5 million barrels per day. The Saudi response was to offer customers discounts of \$6-\$8 per barrel, sending oil prices into free fall. The dispute showed not only Russia's motives and logic, but what can be expected from Russia in future energy disputes.

Revenge on the United States is at the top of the list. The U.S. has punished the Russian energy giant Rosneft for helping Venezuela evade American sanctions. Russia is also angry at U.S. efforts to block the Nord Stream 2 pipeline to European markets. In March, Igor Sechin, president of Rosneft, convinced President Vladimir Putin that if Russia could keep oil prices below \$40 a barrel for an extended period, U.S. shale oil would no longer be economically attractive and the Americans would lose market share.

Further, Russia knew that the coronavirus pandemic would suppress demand for oil, and prices would fall. An agreement with OPEC would have been an unwarranted favour to that organization.

* This research was financially supported by the Government of Canada via a partnership with Western Economic Diversification.

Russia also viewed Saudi Arabia as the underdog and assumed it could outlast the Saudis in this confrontation. As OPEC's informal leader, Riyadh has responsibilities to the organization's other members while Russia has more room to maneuver.

Thus, Russia believes the oil price collapse is cyclical and temporary, that the country's Stabilization Fund will allow it to weather the storm and that it has the stronger negotiating position.

Whether all this is true remains to be seen. Russia has proven itself a ruthless geopolitical player and its citizens are more accustomed to economic deprivation than the Saudis are. Russia also has the advantage of a floating exchange rate.

However, Russian political stability depends on Putin's popularity, which is not robust, especially as the pandemic hits harder. Russia also lacks the ability to substantially increase oil production and its actions have generated substantial ill will among other producers, including some with deep pockets and more energy reserves.

Russia did agree to production cuts in April and tried to frame the deal as a win. But with no end in sight to the pandemic and oil-price stabilization still a distant prospect, more disagreements between producers are likely.

This paper examines Russia's mindset and its strength and weaknesses, offering insights to help Canada prepare for the opportunities and pitfalls in energy markets that lie ahead.



THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY PUBLICATIONS

SPP Briefing Pape

Volume 13:9

May 2020

OBJECTIFS GÉOPOLITIQUES DE LA RUSSIE DANS LE CONTEXTE DE CRISE DES PRIX DU PÉTROLE ET CONSÉQUENCES POUR LE CANADA^{*}

Sergey Sukhankin

RÉSUMÉ

La guerre des prix du pétrole, entre la Russie et l'Arabie saoudite, a dévasté les marchés de l'énergie en mars dernier et a nourri la réflexion du Kremlin. Elle a révélé les craintes de la Russie et a fait voir jusqu'où elle était prête à aller pour les empêcher de se réaliser, même si cela met en péril des alliances prometteuses. En 2016, la Russie et l'Arabie saoudite convenaient de coopérer à la gestion des prix du pétrole dans le cadre de l'accord de l'OPEP+. Leur partenariat s'est approfondi au point que le Kremlin a excusé certaines activités malhonnêtes de l'Arabie saoudite, tandis que les Saoudiens ont commencé à préparer le terrain pour éloigner les Russes de l'Iran, au Moyen-Orient.

Cela a pris fin dès que la Russie a rejeté la proposition de l'OPEP de réduire la production de 1,5 million de barils par jour. La réponse saoudienne a été d'offrir aux clients des remises de 6 à 8 dollars le baril, entraînant une chute libre des prix du pétrole. Le différend a montré non seulement les motivations et la logique de la Russie, mais aussi ce que l'on peut attendre de ce pays dans d'éventuels conflits énergétiques.

En tête de liste figure la vengeance envers les États-Unis. Ceux-ci ont puni le géant russe de l'énergie Rosneft pour avoir aidé le Venezuela à échapper aux sanctions américaines. La Russie est également irritée par l'effort des États-Unis pour bloquer le gazoduc Nord Stream 2 vers les marchés européens. En mars, Igor Sechin, président de Rosneft, a convaincu le président Vladimir Poutine que si la Russie pouvait maintenir les prix du pétrole en dessous de 40

* Cette recherche a été soutenue financièrement en partie par le gouvernement du Canada via Diversification de l'économie de l'Ouest Canada. dollars le baril pendant une longue période, le pétrole de schiste américain ne serait plus économiquement attrayant et les Américains perdraient des parts de marché.

De plus, la Russie savait que la pandémie de coronavirus ralentirait la demande de pétrole et que les prix chuteraient. Un accord avec l'OPEP aurait été une faveur injustifiée envers cette organisation.

La Russie considérait également l'Arabie saoudite comme défavorisée et supposait qu'elle pourrait résister plus longtemps que les Saoudiens dans cette confrontation. En tant que chef officieux de l'OPEP, Riyad a des responsabilités envers les autres membres de l'organisation, tandis que la Russie jouit d'une plus grande marge de manœuvre.

Ainsi, la Russie estime que l'effondrement du prix du pétrole est cyclique et temporaire, que le Fonds de stabilisation du pays lui permettra de résister à la tempête et qu'elle est la mieux placée pour négocier.

Reste à savoir si tout cela est vrai. La Russie s'est révélée un acteur géopolitique impitoyable et ses citoyens sont plus habitués à la privation économique que les Saoudiens. La Russie a également l'avantage d'un taux de change flottant.

Cependant, la stabilité politique de la Russie dépend de la popularité de Poutine, qui n'est pas très solide, d'autant plus que la pandémie frappe plus fort. La Russie n'a pas non plus la capacité d'augmenter substantiellement la production de pétrole et ses actes ont causé le mécontentement d'autres producteurs, notamment ceux dont les coffres sont pleins et qui possèdent de plus grandes réserves d'énergie.

La Russie a accepté de réduire sa production en avril et a tenté de qualifier l'entente de victoire. Mais comme la pandémie n'a pas de fin en vue et puisque la stabilisation des prix du pétrole ne se pointe toujours pas à l'horizon, il est probable qu'il y aura encore plus de mésententes entre les producteurs.

Ce document examine l'état d'esprit, les points forts et les faiblesses de la Russie et offre des pistes pour aider le Canada à se préparer aux possibilités – comme aux pièges – qui se profilent sur les marchés énergétiques.

INTRODUCTION: HISTORY

When former U.S. president Franklin D. Roosevelt met with Abdulaziz ibn Saud, the king of Saudi Arabia, on Feb. 14, 1945, they laid out the principles on which the contemporary global oil market would function. The arrangements agreed to at this meeting made the Kingdom the main supplier of oil to the U.S. in exchange for Washington guaranteeing its security. For decades, this alliance proved crucial, especially during the Cold War when Saudi influence on oil prices in the late 1980s led to the Soviet Union losing a large share of its revenue. Combined with other problems, this revenue loss set the stage for the Soviet Union's collapse in 1991 (Gustafson 2012).

Yet, starting in the early 2000s, this alliance weakened. To some extent, one could argue that the game changer arrived with the U.S.'s bet on the development of domestically produced shale oil in 2013. Production eventually surpassed seven million barrels per day and turned the partnership between Saudi Arabia and the U.S. into an intense competition. The outbreak of the Arab Spring in late 2010, and especially the Syrian civil war, resulted in increasing tensions between Washington and Riyadh (Mikhin 2014). Meanwhile, relations between Saudi Arabia and Russia deteriorated in the 1990s due to Russia's handling of Chechnya.

In September 2016, Saudi Arabia and Russia agreed to co-operate in managing the price of oil. This agreement ushered in a new form of partnership between OPEC – dominated by Riyadh – and Russia; the agreement was often referred to as OPEC+ (Tass 2016). The zenith of co-operation between the two countries was reached in 2018, when Russia supported Riyadh in its conflict with Canada over human rights (Balmforth 2018), and turned a blind eye to the assassination of Jamal Khashoggi, even tacitly blaming his death on the U.S. (Times of India 2018). The Saudis in turn hinted that "Riyadh is a better bet [for Russia] than Tehran" (Ignatius 2017) – a move that could have resulted in unprecedented geopolitical changes in the region. Despite this upward trend in relations between the two energy superpowers, early March 2020 brought an oil price war and the near-collapse of OPEC+, which stemmed from a conflict brewing between the two oil producers.

This paper discusses the oil price conflict between Russia and Saudi Arabia, which, despite having been supposedly extinguished after OPEC+ was signed, has left a number of uncertainties and blank spots. The research also examines the deal's potential implications for Canada.

WHAT HAPPENED IN VIENNA?

The first signs of a looming crisis appeared on March 1, 2020, when, during a meeting between Russia's main oil producers, Igor Sechin, president and board chair of the Rosneft oil company, reiterated his opposition to OPEC-promoted policies that maintained a necessity for cuts in oil production. According to informed Russian sources, Sechin wanted to retaliate against the U.S. for imposing sanctions on Rosneft Trading SA - the Geneva-based trading unit of Rosneft - because of its actions in Venezuela (Reuters 2020), and Nord Stream 2 (a system of offshore natural gas pipelines from Russia to Germany) (RIA Novosti 2019). Sechin convinced President Vladimir Putin that if Russia managed to keep oil prices below \$40 per barrel for a certain period of time, production of shale oil would no longer be economically attractive, and the U.S. would suffer (Malkova, Stogney and Mironenko 2020).

As a result, during negotiations in Vienna, where OPEC is headquartered, Russia balked at OPEC's proposed production cuts of 1.5 million barrels per day. Rosneft spokesman Mikhail Leontiev said: "This deal does not answer Russia's interests", because previous oil cuts carried out by Russia gave American exporters the opportunity to replace Russia's share with U.S. shale oil (Latynina 2020). Consequently, on March 8, 2020, Saudi Arabia announced major oil price discounts of \$6 to \$8 per barrel for customers in Europe, Asia and the United States. The move caused "a free fall in oil prices ... with Brent crude falling by 30%" (Perper and Bostock 2020), and prices hit a new record low not seen since March 2001. Following the market crash, both sides claimed that the current situation – painful as it is for their economies – will have no detrimental effect. This means that the price of crude oil could go even lower, if circumstances warrant.

Russia's national currency was hard hit and Rosneft experienced a nearly \$15 billion drop in value (Moscow Times 2020). However, Russian officials remained upbeat. Finance Minister Anton Siluanov, referring to the breakdown in negotiations and immediate economic difficulties, stated that Russia is ready for a period of low oil prices "even better than some other countries" - apparently referring to Saudi Arabia. He made it crystal clear that Russia is not planning to cut any of the spending included in the country's budget this year. At the same time, Alexander Dyukov, board chair of Gazprom Neft, dismissed the breakdown in the deal with OPEC+ as a key factor behind worsening economic conditions in Russia, since "the oil prices would have gone below \$35 per barrel anyway." On the other hand, Russia's largest oil producers are determined to keep extracting oil at any cost, according to Nail Maganov, board chair, CEO and director at Tatneft PJSC, who stated that his company was planning "to continue oil extraction even if its price hits the \$8 per barrel bottom" (Tass 2020a). Lukoil CEO Leonid Fedun was critical of this excessive optimism. Despite expressing his confidence in Russia's ability to eventually overcome this crisis, Fedun described current oil prices as "catastrophic", and suggested that "had the participants [of OPEC+] agreed on the new cuts, the [oil] price would have been \$50 per barrel" (Gazeta.ru 2020).

EXPLAINING RUSSIA'S MOTIVES AND LOGIC

By taking this tough approach in negotiations with OPEC+, Russia has partly revealed the logic behind its behaviour (this could recur if oil-related disputes arise in the future), which I break down into three motives:

 Getting even with the U.S. Russia's chief motivation is its strong and barely concealed desire to punish the U.S. by diminishing its role in the global oil market. Russia wants to achieve this by bankrupting or severely hurting the U.S.'s shale oil industry as punishment for its recent use of energy as a weapon against Russia's energydependent economy. Primarily, Russia is dissatisfied with U.S. sanctions against Rosneft - for helping Venezuelan authorities evade American sanctions - and the Nord Stream 2 pipeline, which is considered to be strategically important for Russia economically and geopolitically. Russia believes that if oil prices are kept low for a considerable period of time, the U.S. will lose a large share of the global market due to the obsolescence of its shale oil, whose production costs are significantly higher than those of Russian oil, which might replace it. Later, the market will stabilize on its own and oil prices will rebound, once again reaching \$35 (initially), then \$50 (in the longer run) per barrel. Given that Russia's state budget breaks even at an oil price of \$42 per barrel, Russia could weather the current painful economic challenges thanks to the safety cushion it accreted in the previous era of high oil prices and macroeconomic discipline. The Russian National Wealth Fund's total assets were estimated to exceed \$120 billion as of December 2019 (Ministry of Finance 2020). This means that Russia could use these funds – at least for one year with virtually no repercussions for the country's economy – to mitigate the consequences of the worsening macroeconomic milieu. Furthermore, based on the World Oil Outlook (WOO), Russia believes that U.S.-produced shale oil will inevitably enter an era of stagnation (Chizhevskiy 2019).

- 2. Awareness of the temporarily changing global demand for oil caused by the outbreak and rapid spreading of the COVID-19 virus, which significantly decreased Chinese demand for crude oil (Raval and Sheppard 2020). With Chinese oil demand dropping by approximately three million barrels a day (20 per cent of total consumption) due to the coronavirus pandemic (Cang, Blas and Cho 2020), Russian negotiators in Vienna knew that oil prices would plummet, which would have made signing an agreement nothing but a favour to OPEC (a.k.a. Saudi Arabia), which Russia did not want to do. This foreknowledge clearly stemmed from a series of pre-Vienna negotiations between Saudi and Russian representatives that brought no practical result (Arkhipov, Kennedy, Tanas and Smith 2020), meaning that Russia had been preparing for this outcome. Importantly, leading Russian analysts attribute the current oil crisis to "emotional reaction of the markets" (RBK 2020a) a situation they believe is bound to stabilize in the coming weeks and months.
- 3. Hubristic perception of Saudi Arabia as an underdog. Russia apparently does not believe that Saudi Arabia has enough resilience and room to maneuver to outbid Russia in this confrontation. Moreover, it seems that Moscow is deeply offended by the conditions the Saudis proposed which, had they been implemented, would have created the impression that Russia was Riyadh's junior partner in the OPEC+ configuration. This prospect appears to be totally unacceptable in the Kremlin. Many of Russia's leading analysts believe that inviting Russia to co-operate with OPEC was more vital for this organization itself - not for Russia (Rossiya 24 2020). Russia may also be aware of the fact that despite seeming economic omnipotence, Saudi Arabia is far more dependent on oil revenues than Russia is (ITON.TV-2 2020). On the other hand, Saudi Arabia - as an informal leader of OPEC - has far greater responsibilities to its members (including the need to balance the oil market) than Russia, which means that Moscow has room to maneuver, while Riyadh's freedom of action is constrained by its position within the organization and related obligations to its members. At the same time, as Ellen Wald (2020) argues, "about one-fifth of all [Saudi] citizens bought shares [in the initial public offering of Saudi Aramco]" whose price is rapidly plummeting, and if Riyadh fails to stabilize oil prices, "it will have a very disgruntled 20% of its population."

It would be fair to state that Russia premised its hardline behaviour on a combination of three key factors. First, Russia believes that the current collapse of oil prices is cyclical and temporary, and some sort of stabilization is bound to arrive. Second, Russia thinks the resources in its Stabilization Fund will allow it to weather adverse economic conditions. Third, Russia is confident that its negotiation position is superior to that of Saudi Arabia, meaning that a compromise will be reached anyway.

RUSSIA'S BARGAINING POSITION: SWOT ANALYSIS (A RETROSPECTIVE VIEW).

A SWOT analysis, measuring the internal and external factors that determine Russia's position, will help us understand whether this logic is justified.

(1) Strengths

First, the "psychology of the winner". Beginning with the 2003 U.S.-led intervention in Iraq, Russia has been gaining one geopolitical victory after another in confrontations with Western players. It was hard to imagine that the Kremlin would have openly bowed to the Saudis' proposed conditions. Ordinary Russians would not have understood such a move, and it would also likely have been ridiculed abroad. Russian rulers, impervious to international pressure, were unlikely to take a unilateral step backward, given their past behaviour. For example, in 2014, many observers thought Western sanctions would force them to assume a softer stance, but that never happened.

Second, Russia is resilient in times of shocks or crises. Unlike the Saudis, Russians are much more used to meagre living standards. Both older Russians (who remember the dire economic conditions of the 1980s and 1990s) and younger ones (affected by the consequences of the post-2014 economic sanctions) can adjust to aggravating economic conditions.

Along with propaganda and besieged-fortress narratives, Russian media spread stories about the 1986 U.S.-Saudi agreement, hinting that the same alliance is trying to hurt Russia's economy now. This reflects attempts to get the Russian population to blame outside parties and not Moscow for the drop in living standards. Similarly, the Russian economy – which has survived a number of crises since 1998 – is seemingly better prepared for the current havoc in the global oil market.

The third factor is the floating exchange rate. Neither the government nor the Central Bank determines the ruble's exchange rate. This gives Russia a certain advantage over other countries whose GDPs also rely heavily on the export of raw materials, since it "helps Russia to adjust to changing external conditions, smoothing out the impact of external factors on the economy" (Bank of Russia). Western sources have claimed that if oil prices do not rebound to an acceptable level, Saudi Arabia will be able to use its foreign currency resources for four years without major consequences (Andrianova and Omar 2020). According to the Russian Ministry of Finance, if Russia were to face similar challenges, its reserves would be sufficient to prop up the economy and compensate for budgetary losses "for the next six to 10 years" (RIA Novosti 2020a). Such an assessment,

however, seems overly optimistic, given Russia's military expenditures, dependence on oil/gas revenues and other factors.

(2) Weaknesses

First, there is the veneer of stability. Indeed, in comparison with other (primarily Western leaders) Putin enjoys a high level of popularity among Russians, although that may not last. Putin's recent manipulation of the Russian constitution, allowing him to be president for life, has already resulted in growing public discontent, especially among younger to middle-aged educated Russians (Rosbalt 2020a). If Putin fails to fulfil his promised package of ambitious social programs (RIA Novosti 2020b), his popularity ratings could plummet to the level where they were between 2011 and 2013. If this happens, firing the government will not be an option, since Putin will be directly blamed for the lack of economic growth. Indeed, Alexei Kudrin, chair of the Accounts Chamber, thinks it possible that the Russian economy will stagnate. Russian economic analyst Vladislav Zhukovsky has expressed a similar idea, arguing that the overly optimistic scenario the Ministry of Finance has painted for 2020 is absolutely unrealistic, "instead of one to two per cent growth ... The time has come to say that this year the Russian economy will be stagnating." This will result in a further decline in living standards, with small and medium-sized enterprises significantly affected. More importantly, he argued that Russia will have to forget about funding and developing expensive new oil and gas projects (Ballin 2020).

Second is Russia's general inability to increase oil production. Unlike Saudi Arabia and some OPEC countries, Russia's ability to significantly increase oil production seems unfeasible. According to Igor Yushkkov, the leading analyst at the National Energy Security Fund (NESF), Rosneft and Gazprom Neft do not have opportunities to significantly increase production; this is further aggravated by the fact that many Russian oil fields have already demonstrated decreased output, meaning that "our main task is to at least hold on to the current level of output" (EurAsia Daily 2020). The most optimistic calculations suggest that Russia might be able to increase oil production by two to three per cent, but it is unknown how long it will be able to maintain this pace in the longer term.

(3) Opportunities

The majority of Russian economists and financial consultants find it difficult to see any opportunities in the current economic circumstances. Current optimistic scenarios use the post-2014 period of economic sanctions as a template for forecasting future scenarios. At this juncture, there are three main opportunities (Nikitina and Bakhtina 2020). First, the ruble's decreasing value and its volatility should have proven advantageous to Russian producers. While this might have been feasible under different circumstances, this option is unlikely to work now, since oil prices are plummeting faster than the ruble, resulting in less benefit for domestic producers. Second, Russia might try to press even further in the realm of import substitution policy (launched in 2014), yet this opportunity seems to be bleak as well. While results of this policy are questionable (prices for domestically produced commodities are still very high and Russia still relies on imports now coming from the EU, China and non-EU countries), the continued fall of real wages in Russia will minimize the potential positive side of this policy. Third, conservative Russian economists suggest that the current situation could give Russia a chance to increase its non-raw materials and high technology products. However, given the current economic sanctions, an abundance (and technological strength) of competitors and limited markets for these types of Russian products, the room to maneuver seems limited.

(4) Threats

Perhaps the most serious threat was the fact that Russia's hardline approach effectively challenged not merely Saudi Arabia (which would be very tough competition on its own), but also other OPEC nations and the U.S. Following the breakdown of negotiations, Nigeria decided to increase oil production to two million barrels per day (Rambler 2020). At the same time, Saudi Arabia and Kuwait agreed to start oil extraction in the Saudi-Kuwaiti neutral zone (Khafji and Wafr fields), which has a potential of 500,000 barrels per day (Finanz.ru 2020a). On top of that, Iraq and the United Arab Emirates have sided with Riyadh (DiPaola, Cho and Cang 2020). As Ole Hansen, head of commodity strategy at Saxo Bank says, "Saudi Arabia and its Persian Gulf friends have very deep pockets. They can, arguably, maintain oil prices below \$40 per barrel for months, especially if they are able to decrease their expenditures" (Finanz.ru 2020b.).

Russia faces a second major threat with the global outbreak of COVID-19 and its potential impact on the Russian economy. Russia has not yet been severely affected, but this could change. According to a survey conducted by the Chamber of Commerce and Industry of the Russian Federation (CCI), if matters grow worse, approximately 8.6 million Russians could lose their jobs (Degotkova 2020). Despite flamboyant rhetoric emanating from Russia's financial ministry about enough reserves to weather economic hardships, the CCI's scenario is next to apocalyptic. If the consequences of the virus are as harsh as predicted (and oil prices do not rebound), Russian reserves will melt at a breathtaking speed and foreign investors' confidence in the Russian economy (already shaken by the economic sanctions) will greatly suffer.

It is important to note that amid the price war with Saudi Arabia, leading Russian diplomats and experts on the Middle East and North Africa advised Russian elites to drop their hard-line stance on the issue. One such prominent expert, Andrey Baklanov (2020), said Russia was not prepared to "wage this war" against a group of very powerful players "especially under the current economic circumstances", meaning that "returning to OPEC+" or even entering into an OPEC++ agreement would the best solution for Russia.

CONCLUSION: A NEW OPEC+ DEAL: "TREATY OF BREST-LITOVSK"¹ FOR RUSSIA AND IMPLICATIONS FOR CANADA

Finally, on April 12, OPEC+ countries signed a deal agreeing to cut oil output by a record 9.7 million barrels per day. While Putin's spokesman, Dmitry Peskov, described the deal as an "unconditional success of the efforts of OPEC+ ministers" (Tass 2020b), and stated that Russia does not lose out in this agreement, other Russian experts have been less optimistic. Before the deal was signed, Fedun compared it to the Treaty of Brest-Litovsk -"because it is similarly humiliating and hard" for the Russian oil industry (Rosbalt 2020b). Mikhail Krutikhin, a partner at Moscow-based RusEnergy, called the deal "humiliating" and forecast long-term adverse consequences for the Russian economy. He also noted that cutting oil production will be far more difficult and expensive for Russia than for Saudi Arabia, owing to both climatic and technological differences in oil extraction (Krutikhin 2020). Other Russian economists and oil experts admit that the deal was not a matter of choice but inevitability: if not concluded now, the price war would have had detrimental consequences for the Russian oil industry, and arguably, the whole Russian economy (RBC 2020a). While the deal is presented in Russia as an undisputed political success (the same rhetoric emanates from Washington and Riyadh), oil prices continue to fall (Rosbalt 2020c). Given current trends and the uncertainty over COVID-19, it could take more than two years to stabilize global oil prices, possibly resulting in yet another disagreement (even a price war) among oil-producing countries. Specifically, if oil prices remain at a level of \$30 per barrel, this might trigger further disagreements between the U.S. (a shale oil producer) and Russia (potentially siding with Saudi Arabia). At the same time, Russia's expensive oil and gas-related projects (in the high north and the Caspian region) could be shelved due to a lack of investments. Shell has already decided to walk away from a joint project (Yamalo-Nenets Autonomous Okrug) with Gazprom Neft "under the influence of external negative factors" (Gazprom 2020). The current oil crisis will inevitably make Russia even more dependent on China.

An analysis of Chinese sources suggests that during the Saudi-Russian dispute, the Chinese were trying to capitalize on the situation by enacting policies that would please Moscow. One article states that "China is a key to the solution of Russia's energy dilemmas ... This means that she [Russia] could assume dominance on the global energy market by intensifying co-operation with China", which "by 2040 will become the largest oil consumer in the world" and still is the largest consumer of Russia's rich natural resources. The article concludes that "[U]nder the circumstances of growing volatility on the global energy market, Russia needs Chinese support more than ever" (Tintin 2020). This scenario could be particularly dangerous for Canada for two reasons. First, in light of the Huawei affair (BBC 2018), and the subsequent arrests of two Canadian citizens in China, relations between Ottawa and Beijing have experienced a serious rupture. Second, China has ambitious plans around its interests in the Arctic – an area of strategic interest for Canada – as a means to get access to local natural resources. Russia, which is superior to Canada in terms of icebreakers and other equipment (Sukhankin 2019a), is accommodating Chinese interests (Sukhankin 2019b).

1

The Treaty of Brest-Litovsk (March 3, 1918) was a peace treaty between the Bolshevik government of Russia and the Central Powers, which orchestrated Russia's withdrawal from the First World War, and was marked by huge territorial losses for Soviet Russia.

For Canada, oil price destabilization presents a serious challenge. The Canadian oil industry has been hit very hard since the initial breakdown of negotiations in Vienna. In addition to having "some of the cheapest barrels on the planet" (Morgan 2020), Canadian oil producers have been affected by the dramatic drop in demand caused by COVID-19. As Richard Masson and Jennifer Winter (2020) argue: "Canada had already suffered a massive decline in capital spending by the petroleum sector" and a conflict between the Saudis and Russians (aggravated by the outbreak of COVID-19) could present difficult new challenges for the country and some of its provinces that are particularly dependent on oil revenues, such as Alberta. They also note that the oil deal did not eliminate the main source of disagreement, and Alberta's economy will take yet another severe hit. While oil prices are unlikely to rebound in the next couple of months, local oil producers will end up "having to pay people to take their oil because they don't have a place to put it" (Bell 2020).

Given global trends in the oil industry (the oil deal is unlikely to bring about long-term sustainability), mounting uncertainties over demand for oil as well as doubts about commitment by other players to decrease their oil output (including Russia, Nigeria and Kazakhstan), the next several months will be extremely difficult for the Canadian oil industry.

REFERENCES

- Andrianova A., and A. Omar. 2020. "Putin protiv naslednogo printsa: rubl daet Rossii preimushchestva v tsenovoy voyne." *Inosmi.* March 13. https://inosmi.ru/ economic/20200313/247043771.html.
- Arkhipov I., W. Kennedy, O. Tanas, and G. Smith. 2020. "Putin Dumps MBS to Start a War on America's Shale Oil Industry." Bloomberg. March 7. https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2020-03-07/putin-dumps-mbs-to-start-a-war-on-america-s-shale-oilindustry?srnd=premium-europe.
- Baklanov, Andrey. 2020. "OPEK++. Luchshe imet partnerov, a ne vragov." *Rossiya v Globalnoy Politike*. April 3. https://globalaffairs.ru/articles/opek-luchshe/.
- Ballin, André. 2020. "Der Einbruch der Ölexporte setzt Russland unter Druck." *Handelsblatt*. March 19. https://www.handelsblatt.com/finanzen/maerkte/ devisen-rohstoffe/rohstoffe-der-einbruch-der-oelexporte-setzt-russland-unterdruck/25659032.html?ticket=ST-2064813-sMWpfdvoiXkdcTF6pw3Q-ap5.
- Balmforth, Tom. 2018. "Russia Chides Canada Over Row with Saudi Arabia." Reuters. August 8. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-saudi-canada-diplomacy-russia/ russia-chides-canada-over-row-with-saudi-arabia-idUSKBN1KT1VO.
- Bank of Russia. "Exchange Rate Regime of the Bank of Russia." Accessed April 15, 2020. https://www.cbr.ru/eng/DKP/exchange_rate/.
- BBC. 2018. "Huawei Finance Chief Meng Wanzhou Arrested in Canada." December 6. https://www.bbc.com/news/business-46462858.
- Bell, David. 2020. "OPEC Deal 'Not Nearly Enough' to Hasten Oil Recovery, Says Calgary Expert." CBC. April 13. https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/calgary/opec-deal-not-nearly-enough-says-calgary-expert-1.5530954.
- Bokov, I. 2020. "Glava 'Rosnefti' Igor Sechin prognoziruet rost tsen na neft do \$60 za barrel." MK.ru. March 21. https://www.mk.ru/economics/2020/03/21/glava-rosneftiigor-sechin-prognoziruet-rost-cen-na-neft-do-60-za-barrel.html.
- Cang, A., J. Blas, and S. Cho. 2020. "China Oil Demand Has Plunged 20% Because of the Virus Lockdown." Bloomberg. February 2. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2020-02-02/china-oil-demand-is-said-to-have-plunged-20-on-viruslockdown.
- Chizhevskiy, A. 2019. "Zakat zolotogo veka." Neftegaz.ru. December 3. https://neftegaz. ru/news/dobycha/511067-zakat-zolotogo-veka-opek-schitaet-chto-dobychaslantsevoy-nefti-v-ssha-nachnet-zamedlyatsya-v-blizha/.
- Degotkova, I. 2020. "Nazvano chislo rossiyan, kotorye poteryayut rabotu iz-za koronavirusa." MK.ru. March 22. https://www.mk.ru/economics/2020/03/22/ nazvano-chislo-rossiyan-kotorye-poteryayut-rabotu-izza-koronavirusa.html.

- DiPaola, A., S. Cho, and A. Cang. 2020. "Iraq, Kuwait Follow in Saudi Footsteps on Oil-Price Curbs." Bloomberg. March 10. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2020-03-10/iraq-follows-saudis-in-cutting-oil-pricing-though-not-as-deeplyk7m1e5v0.
- EurAsia Daily. 2020. "OPEK obyedinyaetsya protiv Rossii." March 12. https://eadaily.com/ ru/news/2020/03/12/opek-obedinyaetsya-protiv-rossii.
- Finanz.ru. 2020a. "Nigeriya vsled za Saudovskoy Araviyey vstupila v neftyannuyu voynu protiv Rossii." March 10. https://www.finanz.ru/novosti/birzhevyye-tovary/nigeriya-vsled-za-saudovskoy-araviey-vstupila-v-neftyanuyu-voynu-protiv-rossii-1028978466.
- ———. 2020b. "Neftyanaya voyna mezhdu Rossiyey I Saudovskoy Araviyey mozhet prinesti vygodu obeim - eksperty." March 13. https://www.finanz.ru/novosti/aktsii/ neftyanaya-voyna-mezhdu-rossiey-i-saudovskoy-araviey-mozhet-prinesti-vygoduobeim-eksperty-1028994962.
- Gazeta.ru. 2020. "Fedun nazval katastroficheskoy nyneshnyuyu tcenu na neft." March 19. https://www.gazeta.ru/business/news/2020/03/19/n_14180827.shtml.
- Gazprom. 2020. "'Gazprom neft' prodolzhyt razvitie proekta 'Meretoyahaneftegaz' samostoyatelno." April 13. https://www.gazprom-neft.ru/press-center/news/ gazprom_neft_prodolzhit_razvitie_proekta_meretoyakhaneftegaz_samostoyatelno/.
- Gustafson, T. 2012. *Wheel of Fortune: The Battle for Oil and Power in Russia*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Ignatius, David. 2017. "A Young Prince is Reimagining Saudi Arabia. Can He Make His Vision Come True?" *Washington Post*. April 20. https://www.washingtonpost.com/ opinions/global-opinions/a-young-prince-reimagines-saudi-arabia-can-he-make-hisvision-come-true/2017/04/20/663d79a4-2549-11e7-b503-9d616bd5a305_story.html.
- ITON.TV-2. 2020. "Rossiya-Saudovskaya Araviya: Kogo pridavit 'padayushchaya' neft?" YouTube video. March 9. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=b_n5ftkQ2i4.
- Ktutikhin, Mikhail. 2020. "Putina zastavili izvinitsya. Mikhail Kritikhin o tom, kak Rossiya soglasilas na sokrashcheniye dobychi nefti." *The Insider*. April 10. https://theins.ru/op inions/212800?fbclid=IwAR1YxVRUFUQY1pShmwuz7nYKcmTeZ8LDogegMHLMqKZu gcz-ze0xGJwbxpE.
- Latynina, Yuliya. 2020. "Chto horosho dlya Sechina horosho dlya Kremlya, a narod utretsya." *Novaya Gazeta*. March 9. https://novayagazeta.ru/ articles/2020/03/09/84230-igor-sechin-v-roli-ronalda-reygana.
- Malkova I., A. Stogney, and P. Mironenko. 2020. "'Vot seychas my im pokazhem!': kak Kreml razvyazal tcenovuyu voynu na neftyanom rynke." *The Bell*. March 8. https:// thebell.io/vot-sejchas-my-im-pokazhem-kak-kreml-razvyazal-tsenovuyu-vojnu-naneftyanom-rynke/?fbclid=IwAR2uHpHnt5-tP-wFP2D0MbVKbauMQXpL2bfYEfuctuY d3SGN6ryqrmFNEiQ.

- Masson, Richard, and Jennifer Winter. 2020. "Addressing the Threat of COVID-19 and the Oil Price War in the Petroleum Sector." The School of Public Policy, University of Calgary. March.
- Mikhin, Viktor. 2014. "Saudovskaya Araviya: popytki provedeniya novogo kursa." Informatsyonnoe Agentstvo REX. March 21. http://www.iarex.ru/articles/46338.html.
- Ministry of Finance. 2020. "Statistika." Accessed March 22, 2020. https://www.minfin.ru/ ru/perfomance/nationalwealthfund/statistics/.
- Morgan, Geoffrey. 2020. "As OPEC's Tentative Deal Falls Short, Canadian Producers Fear 1.7 Million Barrels a Day Will be Shut in." *Financial Post*. April 9. https://business. financialpost.com/commodities/energy/as-opecs-tentative-deal-falls-shortcanadian-producers-fear-1-7-million-barrels-will-be-shut-in.
- Moscow Times. 2020. "Russian Share Prices Collapse, Ruble and Oil Tumble." March 9. https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2020/03/09/russian-share-prices-collapseruble-and-oil-tumble-a69565.
- Nikitina, A., and O. Bakhtina. 2020. "M. Mishustin s lukavstvom: 'Eto, esli khotite, novaya ekonomicheskaya realnost." Neftegaz.ru. March 13. https://neftegaz.ru/news/politics/535821-m-mishustin-eto-esli-khotite-novaya-ekonomicheskaya-realnost/.
- Obaid, N. 2020. "Saudi Arabia Just Won Control of the Oil Market." CNN. March 20. https://edition.cnn.com/2020/03/20/perspectives/saudi-arabia-oil-market/index. html.
- Perper, Rosie, and Bill Bostock. 2020. "Oil is Down 21% after its Biggest Drop in Decades Following Saudi Price Cuts that Sparked a Race to the Bottom with Russia." *Business Insider*. March 9. https://www.businessinsider.com/oil-price-crash-market-dropglobal-price-war-futures-coronavirus-2020-3.
- Rambler. 2020. "Nigeriya posle ischerpaniya soglasheniya OPEK+ namerena uvelichit dobychu nefti – ministr." March 9. https://finance.rambler.ru/markets/43815243nigeriya-posle-ischerpaniya-soglasheniya-opek-namerena-uvelichit-dobychu-neftiministr/.
- Raval, A., and D. Sheppard. 2020. "Oil Crash: Why Saudi Arabia has Started a Global Crude Price War." *Financial Times*. March 8. https://www.ft.com/content/59dcba56-61a2-11ea-b3f3-fe4680ea68b5.
- RBK. 2020a. "Ekonomisty otcenili vygody I poteri dlya Rossii ot sokrashcheniya neftedobychi." April 13. https://www.rbc.ru/economics/13/04/2020/5e8f80e29a79 475d693088eb.
- ———. 2020b. "Obval nefti, rublya I mirovyh rynkov. Glavnoe." YouTube video. March 9. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4INMAfwGrQI.
- Reuters. 2020. "US Imposes Sanctions on Russian Oil Firm over Venezuela." Al Jazeera. February 19. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/02/imposes-sanctions-russianoil-firm-venezuela-200219060002335.html.

- RIA Novosti. 2019. "Forbes otcenil perspektivy sanktcii protiv 'Severnogo potoka 2'." December 12. https://ria.ru/20191230/1563035110.html.
- ———. 2020a. "Minfin zayavil o gotovnosti k tsene nan eft v 25 dollarov." March 9. https://ria.ru/20200309/1568334644.html?utm_source=headtopics&utm_medium =news&utm_campaign=2020-03-09.
- ———. 2020b. "Putin podpisal zakon o rasshyrenii programmy matkapital." March 1. https://ria.ru/20200301/1566114372.html.
- Rosbalt. 2020a. "Po strane prokatilas volna mitingov protiv 'obnuleniya' prezidentskih srokov." March 22. https://www.rosbalt.ru/russia/2020/03/22/1833974.html.
- ———. 2020b. "Fedun sravnil mnogostradalnuyu sdelku OPEK+ s Brestskim mirom." April 11. https://www.rosbalt.ru/business/2020/04/11/1837836.html.
- ----. 2020c. "Rossiyskaya Urals rezko podeshevela, nesmotrya na sdelku OPEK+." April 15. https://www.rosbalt.ru/business/2020/04/15/1838489.html.
- Rossiya 24. 2020. "Kurs dnya. Rossiya, gotovsya k boyu! Na rynke nefti gryadet nechto huzhe tsenovoy voyny." YouTube video. March 12. https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=1kzpBpB-4dQ.
- Sukhankin, S. 2019a. "'Military Icebreakers' Russia's Trump Card in the Battle for the Arctic?" *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, The Jamestown Foundation, vol. 16, issue 94. June 26. https://jamestown.org/program/military-icebreakers-russias-trump-card-in-thebattle-for-the-arctic/.
- Tass. 2016. "Neft-2016: alyans so stranami OPEK I ukroshcheniye dobychi." December 22. https://tass.ru/ekonomika/3898288.
- ———. 2020a. "Eksperty: neftyanaya voyna mezhdu Rossiey i Saudovskoy Araviey mozhet prinesti vygodu obeim." March 13. https://tass.ru/ekonomika/7975675.
- ———. 2020b. "Russia Hopes Consensus will be Formalized Following OPEC+ Talks, Says Kremlin." April 11. https://tass.com/economy/1143513.
- Times of India. 2018. "Putin Says US Bears Some Responsibility for Khashoggi Disappearance." October 18. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/ europe/putin-says-us-bears-some-responsibility-for-khashoggi-disappearance/ articleshow/66277575.cms.
- Tintin, C. 2020. "Stremitelnoye padeniye mirovykh tsen na energoresursy: klyuchevym resheniyem dlya Rossii yavlyaetsya Kitay." *Inosmi*. March 10. https://inosmi.ru/economic/20200310/247017319.html.
- Wald, Ellen. 2020. "Russia Will Beat Saudi Arabia in this Oil Price War." *Forbes*. March 9. https://www.forbes.com/sites/ellenrwald/2020/03/09/russia-will-beat-saudi-arabiain-this-oil-price-war/#1ed507c914a6.

About the Author

Dr. Sergey Sukhankin is a Fellow at the Jamestown Foundation, an Advisor at the Gulf State Analytics (Washington DC) and an Associate Expert at the International Center for Policy Studies (Kyiv). His areas of scientific interest primarily concern socio-economic developments in the Baltic Sea region, Russian information and cyber security, A2/AD concept and its interpretation in Russia, as well as the development of Russia Private Military Companies (geo-economic compound) as an instrument of "power economics". From November 2018, he has been heading a project "War by other means" in Washington DC-based Jamestown Foundation that looks into geo-economic and geo-strategic element in activities of Russian PMCs in various regions. Dr. Sukhankin has consulted/briefed such top-notch institutions as the EU Parliament (Brussels), CSIS (Ottawa), DIA (Washington DC).

ABOUT THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY

The School of Public Policy has become the flagship school of its kind in Canada by providing a practical, global and focused perspective on public policy analysis and practice in areas of energy and environmental policy, international policy and economic and social policy that is unique in Canada.

The mission of The School of Public Policy is to strengthen Canada's public service, institutions and economic performance for the betterment of our families, communities and country. We do this by:

- Building capacity in Government through the formal training of public servants in degree and non-degree programs, giving the people charged with making public policy work for Canada the hands-on expertise to represent our vital interests both here and abroad;
- Improving Public Policy Discourse outside Government through executive and strategic assessment programs, building a stronger understanding of what makes public policy work for those outside of the public sector and helps everyday Canadians make informed decisions on the politics that will shape their futures;
- Providing a Global Perspective on Public Policy Research through international collaborations, education, and community outreach programs, bringing global best practices to bear on Canadian public policy, resulting in decisions that benefit all people for the long term, not a few people for the short term.

The School of Public Policy relies on industry experts and practitioners, as well as academics, to conduct research in their areas of expertise. Using experts and practitioners is what makes our research especially relevant and applicable. Authors may produce research in an area which they have a personal or professional stake. That is why The School subjects all Research Papers to a double anonymous peer review. Then, once reviewers comments have been reflected, the work is reviewed again by one of our Scientific Directors to ensure the accuracy and validity of analysis and data.

The School of Public Policy

University of Calgary, Downtown Campus 906 8th Avenue S.W., 5th Floor Calgary, Alberta T2P 1H9 Phone: 403 210 3802

DISTRIBUTION

Our publications are available online at www.policyschool.ca.

DISCLAIMER

The opinions expressed in these publications are the authors' alone and therefore do not necessarily reflect the opinions of the supporters, staff, or boards of The School of Public Policy.

COPYRIGHT

Copyright © Sukhankin 2020. This is an open-access paper distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons license <u>CC BY-NC 4.0</u>, which allows non-commercial sharing and redistribution so long as the original author and publisher are credited.

ISSN

ISSN 2560-8312 The School of Public Policy Publications (Print) ISSN 2560-8320 The School of Public Policy Publications (Online) DATE OF ISSUE May 2020

MEDIA INQUIRIES AND INFORMATION

For media inquiries, please contact Morten Paulsen at 403-220-2540. Our web site, www.policyschool.ca, contains more information about The School's events, publications, and staff.

DEVELOPMENT

For information about contributing to The School of Public Policy, please contact Catherine Scheers by telephone at 403-210-6213 or by e-mail at catherine.scheers@ucalgary.ca.

RECENT PUBLICATIONS BY THE SCHOOL OF PUBLIC POLICY

NO GOING BACK: THE IMPACT OF ILO CONVENTION 169 ON LATIN AMERICA IN COMPARATIVE PERSPECTIVE https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/final_No-Going-Back-Aylwin-Policzer.pdf José Aylwin and Pablo Policzer | April 2020

ECONOMIC POLICY TRENDS: THE DOMESTIC VIOLENCE CRISIS AND COVID-19: CAN SHORT-TERM RENTALS HELP? https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Economic-Policy-Trends-Domestic-Violence.pdf Daria Crisan | April 2020

YOU SAY USMCA OR T-MEC AND I SAY CUSMA: THE NEW NAFTA - LET'S CALL THE WHOLE THING ON https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/final2_NAFTA-Trade-Beaulieu-Klemen.pdf Eugene Beaulieu and Dylan Klemen | April 2020

ECONOMIC POLICY TRENDS: COVID-19 AND RECENT POST-SECONDARY GRADUATES https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/econ-policy-trends-post-secondary-covid.pdf Christine Neill and Kelly Foley | April 2020

ECONOMIC POLICY TRENDS: POST-SECONDARY FINANCIAL AID AND THE PANDEMIC https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/econ-trends-Post-Secondary-Financial-Aid.pdf Christine Neill and Kelly Foley | April 2020

ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY TRENDS: POWER DEMAND IN THE TIME OF COVID-19 https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/EE-policy-trends-power-and-covid.pdf Blake Shaffer, Andrew Leach and Nic Rivers | April 2020

HEALTH INNOVATION AND COMMERCIALIZATION ECOSYSTEMS AND PUBLIC HEALTH EMERGENCY RESPONSE SYSTEMS https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Precision-Health-Scott-Zwicker.pdf Craig Scott and Jennifer D. Zwicker | April 2020

WHAT IS HOLDING BACK ALBERTA'S PRECISION HEALTH INNOVATION AND COMMERCIALIZATION ECOSYSTEM? https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Health-Innovation-Scott-Eng-Dubyk-Zwicker.pdf Craig Scott, Hubert Eng, Alexander Dubyk and Jennifer D. Zwicker | April 2020

ENERGY AND ENVIRONMENTAL POLICY TRENDS: OWED LANDOWNERS: THE STATUS OF ORPHAN WELL RENTAL RECOVERY IN ALBERTA https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Energy-Trends-Orphan-Wells-Goodday-Larson-version-2.pdf Victoria Goodday and Braeden Larson | April 2020

FISCAL POLICY TRENDS: BANK RUNS CAN OCCUR IN UNCERTAIN TIMES, INCLUDING DURING A PANDEMIC, BUT THEY ARE NOT LIKELY-ESPECIALLY IN CANADA

https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/FPT-Bank-Runs-Shiamptanis.pdf Christos Shiamptanis | April 2020

PRIMARY CARE PHYSICIAN COMPENSATION REFORM: A PATH FOR IMPLEMENTATION https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Physician-Compensation-Lange-Carpenter-Zwicker.pdf Thomas Christopher Lange, Travis Carpenter and Jennifer D. Zwicker | April 2020

ECONOMIC POLICY TRENDS - BETTER IN THEORY? WHY A BASIC INCOME IS NOT THE RIGHT POLICY FOR THIS MOMENT https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Economic-Trends-Basic-Income.pdf Anna Cameron and Gillian Petit | April 2020

COVID-19 AS A TOOL OF INFORMATION CONFRONTATION: RUSSIA'S APPROACH https://www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-19-Tool-of-Information-Sukhankin.pdf Sergey Sukhankin | April 2020